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Special Meeting

A special meeting of the Mount Jackson Town Council was held June 1, 2020 at 7:00 PM in the council
chambers at 5901 Main Street.

Mayor Donnie Pifer called the Council meeting to order at 7:00 PM in the council chamber at 5901 Main Street.
Councilmember Roger Rudy was present. Councilmembers Rod Shepherd, Bonnie Good, Dennis Andrick, Judy
Fultz, and Whitney Miller attended electronically through Zoom.

Also present was Neil Showalter, Town Manager; and Debbie Stover, Town Clerk. Joseph S. Paxton, Consultant;
and Patrick Stonnell, Construction Manager with Retail Business Services attended electronically through
Zoom. Dave Moore from Cornerstone Technology was present to video record the meeting. There were no
visitors.

Joint Public Hearing

Special Use Permit SUP 20-04 — 5300 Main Street - Food Lion wall sign in excess of 100 square feet permitted
in B-3 district.

Mr. Showalter stated Food Lion will be undergoing some renovations and has applied for a special use permit
to allow for the installation of a 134 square foot wall sign, which exceeds the current zoning allowance of 100
square feet.

Mr. Paxton stated in his research on the original Food Lion project, there was a 104 square foot wall sign that
appeared to have been granted without a special use permit. He also could not find record of an approval for
the current 148 square foot wall sign. Mr. Paxton stated the proposed sign is 134 square feet and is the
standard Food Lion brand sign being used in the renovation projects. Mr. Paxton stated the Town’s ordinance,
section 66-240, allows Council the opportunity to approve larger signs, if the applicant can show some
peculiarity to the site, which would cause the applicant an unnecessary hardship if they were required to
strictly adhere to the 100 square foot maximum for a sign. Mr. Paxton noted that the Planning Commission in
its recommendation and Council should be consistent in its actions when granting an exception, and if the
request by Food Lion is approved, the Town should be consistent when considering approval for other
businesses that may have similar circumstances. Mr. Paxton noted he had requested that Food Lion provide
the special circumstances as to why they applied for an exception to the sign regulation, and the response was
they prefer to use the standard sign, as to not manufacture a smaller sign, for cost efficiency.

Mr. Showalter reminded the public, they are welcome to submit questions or comments on the Towns website
link http://www.mountjackson.com/speaker-card-online/, or email townoffice@mountjackson.com, or mail
to the Town of Mount Jackson, PO Box 487, Mount Jackson, VA 22842. The submissions for tonight’s hearing
are due by June 9, 2020.

Mr. Showalter asked Mr. Stonnell to give some detail on the new sign and the renovations in general. Mr.
Stonnell stated the sign is back-lit with blue letters and a black lion. He noted the Mount Jackson renovation
will mirror the recent Strasburg Food Lion renovation. The renovation will take 16 to 18 weeks, with an
upgrade to every department. The deli/bakery department, produce department, and meat department will
have new refrigerated cases, a new chicken wing bar, and new track lighting. They will install new shelving,
the lighting in the sales area will be upgraded, and a new floor will be installed throughout the entire store.
There will be a new paint scheme and décor package. They will install all new check-out counters and a new
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customer service kiosk. Mr. Stonnell stated all work will be done at night, as to not affect open store hours.
They do remodels in waves, and this is wave 7, with previous waves in Raleigh and Charlotte markets, and
currently in West Virginia, Maryland, DC, and Delaware.

Mr. Paxton stated the ordinance allows some leeway in making an exception, but the Planning Commission
and Council should consider if this is a unique situation. If the Council would consider allowing a larger sign
for another business in the future, perhaps the ordinance should be revised to allow larger signs in business
districts. Staff could not find a reason unique to this location and could not recommend an exception for a
larger sign.

Commissioner Burner asked if a unique reason could be the larger parking lot that is farther from Route 11.
Mr. Paxton stated yes, that condition would have to be stated specifically in the approval. Councilmember
Good stated she does not feel that is a unique reason to approve this. Ms. Burner stated another thing to
consider is the proposed sign is smaller than the current one.

Commissioner Hines asked Mr. Stonnell if they were other localities where a custom-sized sign had to be
installed, and Mr. Stonnell answered yes.

There were no public comments.
Planning Commission Chairman Ambrose closed the joint public hearing.

** Of note, the following comment was received by email the next morning:

From: Thomas Selby <selby9273@gmail.com>

Sent: Wednesday, June 3, 2020 8:45 AM

To: townoffice@mountjackson.com

Subject: Food Lion sign.

“I would say to approve the request for the 134 square foot sign. Yes its bigger that the ordinance allows, but they
are actually shrinking it from the current 148 square foot sign.”

Mayor Donnie Pifer called for adjournment of the Town Council, motion by Councilmember Rudy, seconded by
Councilmember Fultz; the Town Council meeting adjourned at 7:20 PM.

ROLL CALL VOTE:
AYE NAY ABSTAIN ABSENT
Councilmember Fultz
Councilmember Miller
Councilmember Andrick
Councilmember Shepherd
Councilmember Rudy
Councilmember Good
6 AYES, motion carried

Debbie A. Stover, Clerk Donald I. Pifer, Mayor



